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I. Welcome:  President Randy Borst called the meeting to order on Friday, November 21st. After welcoming everyone to St. Louis, he then asked that each Board member introduce themselves because of the addition of three new Board members.  Randy noted that David would serve as Parliamentarian.  Some minor adjustments were made to the agenda and then the Board started business. 

II. A.  Board Members Present:

                  Randy Borst, President



      Sam Goodin, Immediate Past President



      Grady Landrum, President-Elect



      Carol Funckes, Treasurer 



      Kent Jackson, Secretary



      Virginia Grubaugh, Director of Professional Development 



      Joanie Friend, Director of Communications



      Jim Kessler, Director of Membership and Constituent Relations



      David Sweeney, Director of Marketing



      Ruth Warick, Director of Constituent Relations-International 



      Margaret Ottinger, Director of Constituent Relations-United States



      Stephan Smith, Executive Director

III.

Approval of Minutes



Board members provided Kent with some minor edits to the minutes. After this was



completed, the following motions were made.  

A. Motion:  Carol moves, Jim seconds that the July Board of Director meeting minutes be approved.  Motion passes unanimously.  

B.  Motion:  Jim moves, Joanie seconds that the Business meeting minutes be approved.  Motion passes unanimously.  

C.  Motion:  Joanie moves, Carol seconds that the Summer Conference call minutes be approved.  Motion passes unanimously.  

IV.  
Director of Membership Report


A.  The Board reviewed the handout provided by Jim and Stephan regarding the plan for 

increasing the membership during the upcoming year.  He indicated an outreach mailing would be mailed soon to reach those who have not renewed their membership.  Jim noted that the attrition rate of our membership is quite high.  This is likely due to the nature of our field.   

B.  Jim informed the Board that membership numbers are up from one year ago at this time.  

C.  Finally, Jim indicated an Ohio group would like to join as an institution and he and Margaret will have a recommendation prepared for the Spring 2003 Board meeting.  

V.  
Director of Communications Report


A.  Joanie stated that the Alert was to have been distributed electronically yesterday.  

B.  Joanie informed the Board that she is still in the process of recruiting an editor for the JPED.  She may be approaching the Board for monies for secretarial support as an incentive for a new editor.  She felt we need to continue to examine methods to recognize authors.  

C.  There was a consensus among the Board that $2,500 be set aside for the new editor for secretarial support so that Joanie can begin negotiations.  

D.  Joanie encouraged all Board members to encourage authors to submit articles.  

VI.
Director of Constituent Relations-International Report

A.  Ruth distributed some materials from her campaign speech at the Business meeting that outlined the goals she has set for the upcoming three years.  

B.  Ruth brought up the issue of regional groups that may want to affiliate from countries outside of the United States.  She questioned if the title “regional affiliates” would be appropriate for such constituents.  

C.  Ruth will report back to the Board on a structure to connect groups outside of the U.S. that will not offend them by calling them regional affiliates.  

VII.
Director of Constituent Relations-United States

A.  Margaret asked the Board to consider the pros/cons of the rebate that is given to Regional Affiliates.  The Board then discussed the benefits and reasons for having Affiliates.  

B.  Motion:  Sam moves, David seconds that we abolish the rebate system for Affiliates and that Margaret creates a mechanism to restructure them.  This is to be instituted in January 2004.  Motion passes.  One Board member abstains.  

C.  Margaret feels the relationship between AHEAD (international) and Regional Affiliate AHEAD groups should be about more than financial in nature.  For example, Regional Affiliates could help with professional development activities for members and also to enhance AHEAD’s identity.

D.  SIG’s also fall under Margaret’s responsibility.  She believes the Board should investigate means to increase their visibility; this goes for Regional Affiliates also.  There appeared to be a consensus among the Board that this should occur.  

E.  As an aside, Margaret indicated that she is taking the lead on the preconference institute that has been conducted by the Board during the past few years.  It was noted that it would be expanded to include non-Board members and also include some Universal Design content.  

VIII.
Director of Professional Development Report

A.  Virginia would like to see more linkages on our website regarding professional development opportunities.  In addition, she echoed Margaret’s sentiment about linking with regional groups to conduct professional development of the members.    

B.  A discussion occurred about who should be conducting training via the Regional Affiliates and/or special mini-conferences.  As a result, the following motion was made.  

C.  Motion:  David moves, Virginia seconds that a process be created whereby speakers that apply to be a part of the Speaker’s Bureau will submit the following:  resume, references, cover letter, syllabus, fee structure, and other items deemed necessary by the PDT.  The PDT will then review these items before the speaker is accepted for the Bureau.  Motion passes unanimously.  

D.  Motion:  Sam moves, Jim seconds that Virginia assembles a committee to create a mechanism for a Speaker’s Bureau and that the process remains simple.  Motion passes unanimously.     

IX.
Director of Marketing Report

A.  David announced that there are currently three publications that have been reviewed by his committee and are ready to be made available to the membership.  

B.  David reported that the salary survey is being finalized.  The accessibility of the survey is being reviewed and then it will be ready for distribution.  

C.  The third item David would like to update the Board on is that the alternate format issue is being reviewed by an ad-hoc committee via the Internet.  

X.  
Executive Director Report

A.  Stephan provided an update on the tax filing that has been completed to date and the state of our non-profit status in Massachusetts.  He indicated that the request to extend the December 15th deadline for filing was granted.  A financial audit will be conducted during the month of December.  

B.  The Board was informed that the state of Massachusetts has six months to either accept or reject our appeal.  The federal government’s (IRS) timeline is different.  They have up to seven years to pursue any penalties.  

C.  It was noted that the relationship between UMASS and AHEAD can be discontinued at any time by either party with a six month notification.  

D.  AHEAD Quarters staff duties were reviewed for the Board by Stephan.  Tri Do is currently responsible for member services.  As such he answers phone calls, Emails, etc..  He has also been assigned a major role in the conference exhibit hall this year.  Huynh was hired by Stephan to organize and manage the financial aspects of the organization.  Nighia Huynh takes care of products that members purchase.  He ensures that the orders are taken care of in a timely fashion and also maintains an accurate inventory of our catalog items.  Charlotte is of course the lead person as it relates to our Internet presence and electronic communication.  Rhonda Rapp was hired as the Director of our TRIO grant and is based in San Antonio, TX.  

E.  A request was made that job descriptions of the staff members be provided to the Board.  In addition, Joanie requested that Rhonda be approached about submitting an article to the Alert regarding the new TRIO grant.  

F.  Stephan distributed several handouts to the Board.  These included:  an executive summary of the web page, an exhibit hall prospectus (that we should all distribute to five possible exhibitors), and the accessibility report for the Wyndham in Dallas.  

XI.
Treasurer’s Report

A.  Carol shared with the Board a handout that outlined the current financial picture of the Association.  Stephan and Carol reviewed the expense and income aspects of the handout.  It was recommended that an endowment account be established for the scholarship and other needs that may arise (e.g., sabbatical funding).  

B.  It was noted that a broker would be examining our investments.  A recommendation may be forthcoming based on this review.  

XII.
Immediate Past President Report

A.  Sam provided an update on the Peterson’s Guide collaboration.  He reiterated the importance of distinguishing between schools that have a general program and those that have a special program.  It was suggested that the words “comprehensive”, “collaborative”, and “compliance” be abandoned.  

B.  Sam informed the Board that the K & W Guide would like to receive similar attention that AHEAD provided to Petersons.  

XIII.
President Elect

A.  Grady indicated that the Program Chair for the Florida conference (2004) had been identified.  In addition, the local arrangements tasks are being discussed with folks located in Florida.  He feels positive about the prospects for this conference.  

XIV.
President’s Report

A.  Randy reported that a productive President’s retreat was held in October.  In addition to other items discussed, the Bylaw’s changes were reviewed at the retreat.    

B.  Randy has completed some nice outreach activities as President.  He was present at the Indiana AHEAD conference, was invited to Syracuse to speak, and also went to Scuba, Japan to make a presentation.  While not in an official capacity as President in Japan, AHEAD was presented in a good light throughout his presentation.  He also met with some representatives from the European community that are attempting to create a module on a “European driver’s license for computer users”.  Finally, Randy noted that he has continued his efforts in the area of technical support via referrals from AHEAD Quarters.  Finally, he noted that 



C.  Randy asked what was needed in terms of new Board member orientation.  

D.  Randy sought the input of the Board in terms of the effectiveness of the current Alert and direct Email communication that is done with members.  

XV.
Board Member Roles and Relationships with AHEAD Staff

A.  A discussion took place regarding the Board’s relationship with the AHEAD staff.  We should keep in mind that the staff in essence works for Stephan.  We need to make sure that when we communicate with the staff that Stephan is involved.  Although most Board members are “counselor oriented” we need to think of ourselves as leaders.  As such, we need to foster and nurture staff and future Board members and conference liaison persons.  How can this be done?  Examples of how this can be accomplished include reviewing the conference program for those that present regularly and request that they become a member of your committee and utilizing the AHEAD directory.  

B.  The Board was reminded that we are all responsible for reviewing and studying the budget.  We should not assume that this task is taken care of by Carol and Stephan alone.

XVI.
Conference 2003 Update

A.  Stephan provided an update on the Conference 2003 site. He indicated that he has visited with Carrie Tate and Ann Reber who are spearheading the local arrangement needs.  They both have their various committee chairs identified.  

B.  The actual conference location at the Wyndham Anatole hotel is not located in a pedestrian friendly area.  As a result, Stephan and the local arrangements folks are working on a shuttle bus service.   



C.  Stephan has worked with the hotel to secure a room rate of $159.  

D.  It was noted that the roommate referral program is being reinstated.  In addition, he is working with Jim to enhance the mentor program so it will begin before the actual conference.  

E.  The conference program was discussed.  It appears that Catherine Finchin from …… (?help, sp. of name and location!!) is being considered for the keynote speech during the luncheon.  In addition, a Universal Design strand has been developed and will be a part of the program.  Finally Frank Bose will speak and his book will be made available (is this right?).  

F.  Motion:  Kent moves, Ruth seconds that    . . . . .  motion passes.  Two Board members vote no.  

XVII.
Conference Items (general)



A.  A discussion took place regarding future conference sites.  

B.  Motion:  Sam moves, David seconds that Providence, Rhode Island and Toronto Canada be considered for a future conference site.  Motion passes unanimously.  

C.  Ruth moves, Sam seconds that we do not participate in product endorsements.  Motion passes unanimously.  

XVIII.
TRIO Grant Update

A.  Stephan reminded the Board that Rhonda Rapp had been hired to administer the new TRIO grant.  An administrative assistant will be hired to work with AHEAD Quarters and Rhonda.  The past trainers of AHEAD’s TRIO grant were invited to participate.  

XIX.
Universal Design Initiative 

A.  In addition to providing some content to the upcoming conference program, it was noted that Sue, Gladys, and Bill are working hard to respond to the content of this practice and not the personalities that are involved.  

XX.
Bylaws Discussion

A.  A discussion occurred involving the AHEAD Bylaws revisions.  As a result, three motions were presented.  

B.  Motion:  Sam moves, David seconds that what we discuss via the Internet be conducted in an open and transparent nature.  This should be a part of the Bylaws in article ii.  Motion passes unanimously.  
C.  Motion:  David moves, Sam seconds that the meetings of the Board shall be open to the public.  This is related to section 2, article V.  Motion passes unanimously.  
D.  Motion:  David moves, Jim seconds that we change the sections of the Bylaws that we have the authority to change and to submit to the membership the other changes.  Motion passes unanimously.  

XXI.  
Regional Affiliate Approval

A.  Margaret brought forth a recommendation that Nebraska, Western Iowa, and Arkansas be approved as Regional Affiliates.  

B.  Motion:  Sam moves, Virginia seconds that Arkansas becomes a Regional Affiliate.  Motion passes, one Board member abstains.
D.  Sam moves, Virginia seconds that Nebraska becomes a Regional Affiliate.  Motion passes unanimously.  

XXII.  Student Scholarship Applications

A.  Carol indicated there has been an increase in the interest of the student scholarships that have been made available.  

B.  Motion:  Carol moves, Sam seconds that the scholarship fund be supplemented by $1635, which will enable us to provide 5 scholarships this fiscal year.  Motion passes unanimously.  Note:  Stephan felt that the monies for this would be drawn from the “equipment rental” line item of the budget. 

C.  Motion:  David moves, Grady seconds that we add to our strategic plan the notion of having the Regional Affiliates help fund the scholarship program.  Motion passes unanimously.   

XXIII.
Regional Training

A.  It was suggested that the idea of creating a regional training in the Western half of the U.S. be explored since our National conference will not return there until July 2006.  Virginia indicated she would investigate this idea.  

XXIV.
Strategic Plan

A.  A discussion took place revolving around the current strategic plan.  The following question was posed:  should we keep the current one and update it or should we simply write a new strategic plan?  It was decided that during the spring Board meeting we look at things we are doing now and see how they relate to the strategic plan.  In addition, a suggestion was made to make the strategic plan more “operational” before the spring Board meeting.  

XXV.
Silent Auction Monies

A.  Sam moves, Jim seconds that we identify the funds collected through the Silent Auction which have not been expended for the scholarships.  We then divide that amount by five and for the next five years transfer that amount from the general fund to an endowment account to be used for scholarships.  Motion passes.  One Board member votes no.  

B.  Note: the $1635 that was pledged (see XXII above) would not go there but instead to the endowment fund.  

C.  It was recommended that the notion of the endowment fund and scholarships be added to the agenda of the next Board meeting.  

XXVI.
Financial Status of the Association

A.  Essentially the activities that the Board would like to conduct are greatly impacted by the budget.  We should always keep in mind of the personnel needs and computer upgrades that are a necessary expense of maintaining the Association.  We were encouraged to look at our financial status for the future and not just address immediate financial needs.  Drawing in additional monies from sources other than membership dues should be a priority.    

XXVII. AHEAD Quarters Staff Recognition



A.  Stephan excused himself from this part of the meeting.  

B.  A discussion occurred that centered around recognizing the efforts of the AHEAD staff for their dedicated service and outstanding work on behalf of the Association.  As a result, the following motion was presented.  

C.  Motion:  David moves, Sam seconds that we approve a three percent one time bonus for Stephan and allocate a three percent bonus (average) of other employee salaries to be distributed at Stephan’s discretion.  In addition, $500 from the budget will be dedicated as a teambuilding activity to take place as Stephan deems appropriate.  Motion passes unanimously.        

XXVIII.  Next Board Meeting

    It was decided that the next Board meeting would occur April 4-6th.  Location to be                       

    determined.  

XXX.
Electronic Communication Process

A.  The Board discussed the appropriate methods for communicating via the Internet.  It was recommended that we discontinue using our respective distribution lists.  Instead we should utilize the bulletin board that has been created on our “board only” section of the website.  

B.  It was decided that when a motion is presented electronically that we would all be given five business days to respond.  Once the five days have passed, the question will be called.  Any discussion involving a motion can proceed as long as needed.  



C.  Everyone was reminded to keep the motions very succinct.  

XXXI.
Conclusion of November 2002 Board meeting



A.  The meeting was concluded at 12:00 noon on November 23, 2002.  

Respectively Submitted by:

Kent Jackson, Secretary 

Sent to Board on 4/9/03

